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Abstract

This qualitative phenomenological study served to highlight the lived experiences of transgender,

nonbinary, genderqueer, and otherwise gender expansive employees in the California

Community College (CCC) system and illustrate what the CCC system can learn from these

experiences to improve inclusion in policy and practice and move away from binarized and

cisnormative structures. Eleven gender expansive employees at community colleges throughout

California served as experts by sharing their lived experiences, suggestions, and opinions,

providing insight into the influences of institutional policy and practices and the political

landscape on lived experience in the workplace. Utilizing Preston and Hoffman’s theory of

traditionally heterogendered institutions as a framework, themes and subthemes that emerged

from participant interviews highlighted the impact of institutional environment, policies and
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practices, and support on lived experiences related to belonging, the political landscape, power,

and representation. The results of this study seek to inform future practice for community college

practitioners, offering recommendations for leaders, institutional policy and practices, and

systemwide policy to improve inclusion for gender expansive employees by creating more

welcoming and affirming working conditions within postsecondary education.


